

CSULB ACADEMIC SENATE MEETING 1

And Orientation Minutes 


September 3, 2009, 2:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

1. CALL TO ORDER

2. APPROVAL:
Academic Senate Agenda for September 3, 2009 

Approval of the agenda was moved, seconded and passed
3. APPROVAL:
2008-09 Academic Senate Minutes of May 14, 2009 

Approval of the minutes of the 2008-09 Academic Senate meeting of May 14, 2009 was moved, seconded, and passed.


                        2009-10 Academic Senate Minutes of May 14, 2009 (Organizational Meeting)
Approval of the minutes of the 2009-10 Academic Senate meeting of May 14, 2009 (Organizational Meeting) was moved, seconded and passed.

4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee (Welcome and Introductions – Praveen Soni)
Members of the 2009-2010 Executive Committee were introduced: Chair Praveen Soni, Vice-Chair Vincent del Casino, Secretary Eileen Klink, Members-at-Large Daniel O’Connor, Hank Fradella, Lisa Vollendorf, and Jalal Torabzadeh.
Members of  the 2009-2010 Nominating Committee were introduced: Antonella Sciortino (Engineering), Kristin Powers (Education), Peter Ammermann (Business), Robert Friis (Health & Human Services), Flora Banuett (Natural Sciences & Mathematics), Tanya Cummings (Art), Kirsten Chun (CAPS), Todd Fox (Lecturer), Alexandra Jaffe and Carl Fisher (Liberal Arts)
4.11 Announcements 

Chair Soni informed the Senate that the Nominating Committee was in the process of selecting faculty representatives for the Search Committee for the new Provost.  There were also faculty vacancies on the College of Continuing & Professional Education (CCPE) Advisory Committee, the NAGPRA (Native American Graves Protection & Repatriation ACT) Committee, the Advisory Committee on Enrollment Management, and the Campus Climate Committee. 

The Academic Senate Retreat will be Friday, Oct. 23rd. The topic of the Retreat will be Budget Planning for next year.

4.12 CFA Report – CFA President Teri Yamada

CFA President Yamada reported on the impact of furloughs.  Two campuses in the CSU system have misused the furlough plan and lawsuits have been filed. CSULB is a forming large faculty coalition. We have been successful in getting op-eds published and broadcast. The coalition has Facebook, a website, and a Beachboard with materials. The Political Science department has developed a useful Powerpoint on California state government. The impact of furlough has been communicated to students very successfully.  A Take Action table on Friendship Walk got a lot of response. 

During the Week of welcome there will be a Voter registration encouraging student activism. She stressed the importance of getting CSULB moms and dads on board.  The message we need to convey is that we need the CSU for better quality of life. The general public is still completely not aware of the seriousness of the situation. 

She also stressed the need for greater cross-college communication. 

4.2 Nominating Committee --- None


4.3
Councils 

4.31 Status of Policy Statements Before the Academic Senate (Consent Calendar )---None

5. REPORT OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES—None

6.
SPECIAL ORDERS

6.1 Report of the President—TIME CERTAIN (2:15)

The President welcomed the Senate to the first meeting of the new academic year and expressed his thanks for the work done by the campus community on Saturday. He reported on the opening of the new Residential Learning College, and noted that  this new site will shorten the waiting list for campus housing. 
He hoped that the three scheduled campus closure days send the message to the broader community that, as a result of the budget cuts, it is not business as usual at the University.
He reported that flu clinics, for regular seasonal flu vaccines, have been set up at the USU. The University also has priority access to H1N1 vaccines because the 18-25 age group is the highest risk group for this flu.  When we receive the H1N1 vaccines in October, it will be distributed free. He asked faculty to be aware of the flu situation as we move into flu season. 

The President stressed the importance of keeping the negative impact of these budget cuts in the forefront of the Legislature in Sacaramento. The public also need to be kept aware of impact of the current budget cuts. The entire CSU system is closed to Spring admissions because of the budget situation.
In response to a question by Senator Nelson, the President responded that the Governor decides how stimulus dollars are spent. He was concerned that stimulus dollars were being used to mask bigger cuts. In other words, non-recurring dollars were being used this year only for recurring cuts. He said universities are communicating with the Secretary of Education to ensure that states are penalized for this misuse of stimulus funds.
In response to a question by Senator Arroyo, the President emphasized that nothing has changed in our agreements with local schools and our tier 1 admission policy. Local students are still well-protected, not only for Spring but for the Fall as well.
Senator J. Moreno commended the President for calling out the State for privatizing public activities like education in his convocation speech. He said he would like to see the actual budget put on the central website for the public to see.
In response to a question on how to preserve shared governance when quick budget decisions need to be made, M. Stephens reported that RPP is starting in the Fall this year. She is also taking “a dog and pony show” to campus constituencies. The Senate Retreat will also focus on budget planning.

Senator J. Moreno commented that we are starting to hear from the public about educational budget cuts since school has started. He emphasized the need to get on board with local k-12 schools since they are also feeling the effects of cuts. He was assured by the President that the denial letters sent to students spelled out that the reason admission was denied was because of cuts in funding.
In response to a question, President Alexander reported that funding for work study has not been cut; however the distribution of the money has been changed. Funds have been redistributed to the divisions and treated like other allocations to colleges rather than to students. This is the first year for this decentralized allocation and   it is hoped it will eliminate the bidding wars that have inflated work study student salaries in the past.
Senator Forrest thanked the President for appointing Donald Para as Interim Provost. She had a question about the transparency of the RSCA allocations. She said that faculty still don’t know how long the suspension of funding will last. The President reported that the suspension was largely due to the withdrawal of funds by the Chancellor’s Office.
The floor was yielded to Patricia Kearney, chair of the University Resources, who stated that this decision was made without adequate faculty discussion. 

Senator Friis asked about the overhead fees paid by grant awardees to Academic Affairs and what is being done with those resources? Vice-Provost Dowell reported that SCAC and RSCA are separate. Current awardees are grandfathered in, but future awards are uncertain.


7 UNFINISHED BUSINESS—None


8.
NEW BUSINESS

8.1 Orientation to Academic Senate and its Councils & Committees


8.2 Senate Liaisons to Councils and Committees


8.3 Revision of Policy PS 79-08,Coordination of Multi-Section and Sequential Courses (AS-771-08/CEPC)---FIRST READING
C. Brazier moved the first reading. The motion was seconded. The policy received its first reading.  Chair Soni asked the Senate to think about amendments that may curtail possible workload and cost increases associated with implementing the policy.
Senator Del Casino stated that there were concerns about Section 3 in regard to workload.

8.4 Revision of Policy PS04-08, Maximum Student Load (AS-787-08/CEPC)---FIRST READING

C. Brazier moved the first reading. The motion was seconded. The policy received its first reading.  .


8.5 Revision to Policy Statement 99-16, Grade Appeals Procedure (AS-784-08/CEPC)---FIRST READING


C. Brazier moved the first reading. The motion was seconded by Senator Vollendorf who is also chair of the University Grade Appeals Committee. Senator Vollendorf stated that the new policy would streamline the appeal process and clarify responsibilities appropriately. The policy received its first reading.  
8.6 Policy on Undergraduate Academic Advising (AS-782-08/CEPC/FPPC)---FIRST READING

C. Brazier moved the first reading. The motion was seconded by Carl Fisher. The policy received its first reading.  Chair Soni informed the Senate the policy was the result of the findings of an Executive Committee task force. 
8.7 Open Discussion: Budget, Furloughs, Workload, Curriculum, Educational Quality, etc.
---TIME CERTAIN: 3:00 PM

Questions, Comments and Concerns put forward during the general discussion included:

· Can data be collected to determine how much service time has been cut and how cuts have been distributed? Faculty are expressing frustration over the perceived lack of consultation and communication.  

· Do we need to revisit the RTP policy in light of furloughs and pay cuts? Are its demands reasonable given the cut in resources and support for research? 
· Do we need to revisit RSCA? Was the creation of two separate processes for assigned time and mini-grants/summer stipends a good idea? 
· Can we use this crisis as an opportunity to make positive changes?
· Since the Chancellor’s Office is no longer supporting research funding, the upside is that we don’t have to play by the Chancellor’s Office rules. This is an opportunity to get creative and rethink the SCAC process. 
· Reduction in funding from the State generally can be used to make the University more independent in the future.

· While it is important to be more efficient and find ways to reduce faculty workload in light of the cuts, it is important to ensure that reduction in service time don’t lead to a reduction in shared governance. We must not reduce the number of faculty positions on committees or the amount of meeting time. Shared governance is critical at this time.
· Can endowment funds be used to offset some funding losses?
· Mary Stephens and Andrea Taylor responded 

· An endowment is by definition a fund where the principal is protected.

· Endowment funds are intended to provide long-term future support. 

· Currently all our endowments are underwater, i.e. earning less than they have in past. 
· Most endowments are earmarked for scholarships and other specific purposes. Almost no endowment funds provide unrestricted money and the consent of the donor is needed to access the principal. 
· Repeated concerns were expressed about maintaining quality with larger class sizes and lost teaching time through furloughs. 
· We need to look at the core mission of the University. What do we mean by instruction? Is it just traditional classroom instruction? What about research and community service learning instruction? Instruction tied to research? Again, the fact that we are less beholden to anyone means we don’t have to answer to anyone. We can rethink our approach and find new ways to help students.
· Should we rethink our mission statement and strategic plan?

· Concerns were expressed about cuts that aren’t visible to the general public. Students see furlough days as vacation. Furloughs are not translating to the general public as a hardship for students and faculty and a detriment to educational quality.

· How is furlough implementation going? We need to collect hard data on its impact and not just swap war stories. 
· How do we manage workload when faculty have more students in their classes while we have other continuing and increasing requirements (for example GE certification and recertification.)
· Greater stress and pressure on students will increase pressure on CAPS. 
· Patricia Kearney, Chair of URC, stated that the work of the URC this year may focus on studying the impact of furloughs.
· Questions were raised about the use and distribution of revenues from grants and other sources.

· The importance of finding alternative revenue sources was stressed, including raising money for the support of instruction.

· It was suggested that notices be posted to let evening students know why services are no longer available at night.  Mary Stephens informed the Senate that emails were sent to students to advise them of the cuts to services hours necessitated by budget cuts, but she thought posters in Brotman Hall were a good idea.
· Questions were raised about communication in past few months. There have been only 3 emails in five months on budget issues. There was no email to correct the email stating that furloughs could not be taken on instructional days.  Mary Stephens responded that the lack of frequent communication was a reflection of the lack of information to be disseminated
· The creation of an all faculty mailing list was discussed.

· Executive Committee has already begun discussion of this issue.
· How do we create and implement a list?

· Opt-in or Opt-out?
· Both a distribution list for announcements and a forum for discussion are needed.
· The Academic Senate should be able to contact all faculty via through email without going through administration.

· It was suggested that the Executive Committee Agenda be distributed to entire Senate. Senators were reminded that unless personnel issues are being discussed, Executive Committee meetings are open meetings.
· It is important for Deans to communicate with chairs and faculty. 

· We need regular communiqués from Administration. 
· Similar organizations and committees in different colleges and divisions need to share information to avoid reinventing the wheel and duplication of effort. 
· We need structured fora to allow fruitful communications. This should be a key issue for the Academic Senate this year.

· Next year and the year after will only be worse. We must run the University differently. We must plan differently.  
· We need to better plan our class offerings and schedules. With forethought and good planning we can combine classes with small enrollments and offer them less often. This proposal should be discussed at the Senate Retreat. 
· We need information on resources for students handling future fee increases. Many had never heard of endowment funds for scholarships. 
· We need to raise money for practical things like photocopying, phone bills, etc.
· Enrollment reduction is in response to cuts. This strategy impacts Engineering disproportionately. If more resources are coming from student fees, than cutting enrollment is not a good strategy.  
· David Dowell responded that the enrollment cuts were mandated by the Chancellor’s Office. The Chancellor is trying to make political point. We don’t want Sacrament to get the impression that we can continue business as usual at this funding level.
9. ADJOURNMENT



The meeting was adjourned at 4:05 pm.









